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RAILWAY (NARNGULU TO GERALDTON) BILL 2001 
Second Reading 

Resumed from 2 August. 

HON W.N. STRETCH (South West) [9.22 pm]:  The Opposition supports this Bill.  That is not surprising 
because most of the groundwork for this legislation was carried out by the previous coalition Government.  It is 
fair to say that the project is supported strongly by the people of Geraldton and the mid west hinterland.  We 
look forward to its completion on time.  This animal has had a long gestation and a difficult birth for many 
reasons.  The possibility of the Kingstream project led to the exploration of the possibility of locating a port at 
Oakajee.  It is a good port site and will, no doubt, be developed in the future because it has good natural depth 
and facilities that the port of Geraldton does not have.  In the interim period, it is important that the corridor 
work go ahead.  The Opposition looks forward to it.   

The port of Geraldton has historically had difficulty with its depth, which has limited the size of ships that can 
use it.  I noted in a statement by the member for Geraldton that the Government would deepen the port of 
Geraldton.  The estimated cost was $100 million to deepen the port by about 30 metres.  That is very interesting.  
When he responds, I would like Hon Graham Giffard to indicate whether that is a firm commitment of the 
Government that has been approved by the Cabinet.  If so, it will make a big difference to the viability and 
usability of road access to the port.  If Geraldton’s port can be deepened at that cost without blowing away half 
the town, it will have a massive impact on the functioning of the port. 

It has been a dream of Governments for the past 30 years to deepen Geraldton’s harbour.  It has been the same in 
Bunbury.  The problem is the granite basalt along the coast, which makes it very difficult to deepen the port.  It 
makes a lot of sense to develop a natural harbour at a site like Oakajee.  However, that is not to be in the current 
timeframe.  We look with great interest at the ancillary matter of deepening the Geraldton port.   

I note with pleasure that the Bill allows for Cooperative Bulk Handling Ltd to be granted money to help it meet 
the costs of accommodating the new road structure, railway and access roads.   

I am puzzled by the timeframe and cost estimates set out in the second reading speech by the minister and I 
would be pleased if Hon Graham Giffard could bring the House up to date on the latest cost estimates and the 
start and completion dates.  There is a strong suggestion that there could be a long delay before this project 
starts.  If so, we want to know what the starting and completion dates are.  If it is going into the never-never we 
would be very concerned. 

Those are my main points of support for this Bill.  Some interesting work came to light during the debate in the 
other place and it is worthwhile for members to reflect on some of those points.  A lot of them referred to the full 
utilisation of the road and rail access work that is going ahead.  The deepening and greater utilisation of the port 
will impact on this legislation.  The Opposition will support it.  It will be useful to the House and the State if we 
can have an update of what the Government has in mind.  If the member for Geraldton is the only person who 
knows about the Government’s scheme, it is high time it came out in the open. 

Hon G.T. Giffard:  What issue? 

Hon W.N. STRETCH:  The deepening of the port, which was mentioned by the member for Geraldton.  While it 
is not directly related to this legislation, we would like to know whether the $100 million commitment is 
ancillary to, or included in, the Government’s estimates for this work.  By the figures given, it cannot be.  If it is 
an add-on figure, the House and the State should know about it.  The Opposition supports this Bill but wants 
verification of those very important financial aspects. 

HON DEE MARGETTS (Agricultural) [9.28 pm]:  I have an interest in the Geraldton region and in issues of 
economic development.  The Narngulu to Geraldton railway is supported in the Geraldton region.  From the 
Greens’ point of view, an existing industrial site of a reasonable scale that is not right on the coast is a better 
place to produce goods of an industrial nature.  It is also better to use an existing port.  It is interesting to see how 
much pressure is placed on countries throughout the world to increase the depths of their ports.  It would be 
useful if the countries involved got their heads together and asked whether they were being manipulated, and, if 
so, for whose benefit?  Port authorities are told that they must relocate or form deepwater ports in order for the 
largest transport companies in the world to increase their profitability.  Not many of us have seen increased 
benefits going to farmers.  We must ask, who benefits?   

In the end, if we are being pressured to provide deep-water ports, we should question the motives behind the 
people who are applying the pressure.  The use of the Geraldton port has its own constraints, although at the 
recent mid west economic forum it was suggested that Geraldton port, although it is not currently capable of 
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fully loading grain ships, needs to be another metre deeper to reach the level of a deep-water port.  That would 
require only a relatively small engineering change.  I disagree with Hon Bill Stretch that Oakajee is the perfect 
harbour.   

Hon W.N. Stretch:  I did not say that it was perfect.  

Hon DEE MARGETTS:  I understand that.  Those people who know the wind and wave patterns around the 
proposed Oakajee port site would not be surprised to hear that Oakajee is considered to be one of the best 
windsurfing sites in the southern hemisphere because of its reliable strong winds.  To protect the harbour 
sufficiently in order for it to be used as a port would require an immense breakwater.  As a result of the winds, a 
considerable amount of silt has built up.  The removal of silt would have to be an ongoing process until the 
breakwater was disassembled.   

The building of a port is an enormous issue and it cannot be built in a place that people only think is good.  The 
Geraldton port is within sight of Geraldton.  The proposal to build a port at Geraldton is not as much of a lunatic 
idea as the proposal to build it at Oakajee.  I am pleased with one of the outcomes of the mid west economic 
forum.  The people of Geraldton have decided there is not much point holding their breath waiting for the cargo 
cult that was the Kingstream project.  I heard the name Kingstream mentioned at the forum only in reference to 
the SS Kingstream, which is a bit like the mythical starship Enterprise.   

People at the forum talked about other ways to develop the area and create employment.  Unfortunately, they did 
not talk about what the communities of Geraldton and Greenough want; that is, sustainable development, how 
best to use renewable energy, how to work with the constraints of scarce water resources and how to build better 
methods of development and employment that will value-add primary produce.  I hope that the communities of 
the Geraldton and Greenough regions are listened to in the future and that their concerns are taken seriously 
before any industrial development begins.  In the meantime, on behalf of the Greens (WA), I welcome the 
commitment to provide a rail contact between Narngulu and the existing Geraldton port.  

HON M.J. CRIDDLE (Agricultural) [9.32 pm]:  All members would know that I have been interested in the 
Geraldton area for some time.  About eight years ago, I could have written the speech that the Premier and about 
four other ministers delivered in Geraldton.  I am pleased that we are progressing, as we were in government, 
towards building this rail link between Narngulu and the port of Geraldton.   

I will touch on the issue of Oakajee, because Hon Dee Margetts made some relevant points concerning the port 
there.  This legislation must be taken in the context of the total requirements of the area.  It is not only about the 
link but also about the roads to the east.  I am pleased that, having called the tenders for the Mt Magnet to 
Leinster Road, this Government has let it.  That tender has made a significant saving, in the order of $16 million 
or 17 million.  The estimated cost of that road was about $62 million, and the contract has been let for 
$46 million; that is a substantial saving.  I hope that the money that has been saved is spent on the roads in the 
mid west region or that it is at least spent in regional Western Australia.  It is essential to spend money on 
infrastructure in rural and regional Western Australia.  

Hon N.F. Moore:  Perhaps they can start a bit earlier on the Meekatharra to Wiluna road.  

Hon M.J. CRIDDLE:  Magellan Mining Pty Ltd is considering a lead mine about 30 kilometres west of Wiluna.  
If that money were spent on the project, it would be completed and it would provide an opportunity for the work 
force to live in that area and to travel in and out of it.  That lead prospect would come back to the port of 
Geraldton, which would complement this development.   

There has been some competition between Geraldton and the goldfields area, the port of Esperance and 
Kalgoorlie with regard to the roads of that area.  I am sure that Hon Norman Moore and other members would be 
pleased to hear that at the economic summit the Government committed to the Meekatharra-Wiluna road by 
2006.  It also committed to finalising the road between Mt Magnet and Leinster.  That would complete the road 
transport requirements in that area.   

By upgrading those roads, the transport industry would save in the vicinity of 20 per cent in transport costs 
because of the savings in maintenance.  The savings to those areas would be welcome because of the transport of 
consumer goods and products would be taken back to the port.  The mining industry would save considerable 
sums of money.  The roads coming in towards Geraldton would have to be upgraded to meet the requirements of 
transport.  The roads towards the airport where the road would branch off and go towards the Narngulu industrial 
area itself would also have to be upgraded and built.   

There is the prospect of another industrial area to the east of the airport.  I understand that around 4 000 acres has 
been set aside for an industrial area.  That site is on the rail link and the road link into the port.  Although 
Oakajee has been set aside as a suggested industrial area, there is the prospect of another industrial area in the 
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future when the Narngulu area is filled.  The link is there.  The road must branch off at the airport and go 
towards Narngulu.  An announcement was made at the summit that that would be the second stage of the linkage 
and the continuation of the road.   

Hon Graham Giffard interjected. 

Hon M.J. CRIDDLE:  This is from Narngulu east.  The road will branch from Narngulu back towards the airport.  
That is more easterly than the industrial site of Narngulu itself.  I know that an announcement was made at the 
summit that $88 million would be set aside.  Unfortunately, it has been indicated that the work will not start until 
2003, and there has been much talk about that in Geraldton.  Ten million dollars has been allocated in the budget 
each year for the next two years for the purchase of land and other development works to be done, and then the 
major project will start.   

I wonder who will pay for this project if a coalition Government is returned in three years.  In the next couple of 
years, nothing will happen with many of these projects, including the rail development to the south.  The final 
payment for these projects will be made in the next term of whichever Government is in power.  It is interesting 
that these projects have been put back and that that financial requirement will fall to the next Government to 
complete.  The tender for this project would have been let by our Government at the end of this year.  The 
timeframe for building this infrastructure is about two and a half years, or 130 weeks.  We would have had it 
completed.  The indications from this Government are that it will fall into the next term.  What is the 
Government’s worry about finances and doing projects up front?  I know it has made commitments to several 
roads and other pieces of infrastructure, which may put pressure on the budgets.  I hope that the road budget is 
not eroded.  Some very solid commitments were made to not only local government, but also the people of 
Western Australia.  Moneys will be raised from fuel and the fuel franchise levy that is returned through the 
goods and services tax.  At 8.1c a litre, about $250 million is raised.  The $41 million, which is a road 
maintenance commitment, is also returned through the GST.  The previous Government committed that to roads.  
Of course, the $250 million that is raised from the registration charges goes directly into the main roads trust 
fund.  That money is committed through legislation, but the other is not.  I would be very concerned about the 
way that that will be used in the future.   

The delay in some of these projects gives me a great deal of concern about the commitment that was made to the 
people of Western Australia when those funds were raised.  A commitment of $88 million has been made to 
build what is called the first stage.  Can the parliamentary secretary give us a clear indication that the 
commitment of $88 million is for the road-rail system from Narngulu to the port?  I would also like to know 
whether the pit for Co-operative Bulk Handling Ltd is included.  That is about a $10 million commitment.  We 
seek clarification on that issue.  I understand that there is some indication in the minister’s speech about that, but 
clarification is required.  

Hon W.N. Stretch:  There is about $1 million.  

Hon M.J. CRIDDLE:  Is there?  The total cost of it is somewhere in the vicinity of $10 million.  The original 
estimate was $54 million for the rail component and about $34 million for the road component.  That is where 
the $88 million originally came from.  I would like to know the final analysis.   

I also point out that, as is the case with some of the previous contracts let, we expected the Narrows Bridge 
duplication to cost about $70 million, but it was done for about $50 million.  As I said earlier, the expectation of 
the cost to build the road from Magnet to Leinster was about $62 million, but it cost $46 million.  There will be 
substantial savings in those areas.  I hope that, if the cost is less than $88 million, it will be spent in the areas 
where it is most needed.   

There was talk of deepening the port in Geraldton.  That is a very interesting development.  It is a port authority 
initiative to deepen the port.  Two-port loading costs farmers just over $2 a tonne to the Fremantle port.  In other 
words, a ship comes into Geraldton and is loaded to three-quarters of the requirement.  More than 80 per cent - 
sometimes even more - of the ships using the Geraldton port load to anything but full capacity, and then sail to 
Fremantle and top up there.  The impact on the Kwinana-CBH terminal is that some of the port space is taken up 
by ships that top up perhaps 5 000 tonnes.  While the ship is in the port, other vessels are prevented from coming 
in and fully loading.  A cost is involved with the ships just part loading.  The savings would be gained not only 
in the steaming time to Fremantle and back, but also in the opportunity for ships to load a small parcel of grain 
and sail out again.  The indication from the presentation at the summit was that there could be a saving of up to 
$14 a tonne.  There has been an understanding that the deepening would be funded by the two-port loading.   

It would be a substantial benefit to the producers.  They would benefit from the fact that a lot of the produce goes 
to areas such as Japan, South East Asia, India, Pakistan and the Middle East.  About 90 per cent of the grain 
going out of Geraldton goes into those countries.  It would be a substantial saving for people in the area.  The 
deepening of the port would allow handymax vessels to be used.  They carry most of the grain around the world.  
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Currently, the port is about 9.3 metres deep.  Obviously, that is too shallow to fully load handymax vessels.  The 
channel would have to be about 11.5 metres deep to allow the passage of those vessels.  The channel needs to be 
about 12.4 metres at the inshore end and 13.9 metres at the offshore end.  The harbour basin would have to be 
deepened to about 12.1 metres.  Hon Dee Margetts touched on the fact that the wave motion is quite severe and 
the area suffers high winds.  I have spoken to people about the issue, and the master mariners have some 
concerns about sailing in the area around Oakajee.  The port enhancement is expected to cost between 
$70 million and $100 million.  A cutter suction dredge would be used in the project.  With a cutter suction 
dredge there is no need for explosions.  I well remember the days when explosives were used in Geraldton.  
Many houses had cracks in them as a result of some of the explosions.  That would not be acceptable in the 
modern era if any further deepening were to occur.   

The intention is that the new channel go further north and through the reef.  Oakajee is about 23 kilometres north 
of Geraldton.  The channel would head just north of Chapman River and go out through a new access in that 
area.  A complete new channel would be built further to the north.  The expectation is that dredging will take 
place between October 2002 and August 2003; in fact, some work has just commenced.  Northcoast Holdings 
Pty Ltd has won the contract in the Geraldton area to clean out some of the harbour basin and to put in a wall, so 
some work can commence almost immediately.  It would be a self-funding project.  The opportunity is there for 
the Western Australian Treasury Corporation to fund it, provided the Government allowed that to happen.  I 
imagine that private funding would also be a possibility.  I hear that there will be some impact on the AAA 
rating, which is of concern to the Government.  I imagine from my experience that the impact would be very 
small, if measurable at all. 

Projects such as this need to be built in regional areas.  At present two projects are going ahead.  Anybody who 
has been to Esperance and has seen the magnificent advancements that have been made in the port area will 
confirm that it has been of enormous benefit to the region.  With the iron ore going through the port, and all the 
suggestions we had about pollution at the port, I have stood alongside the conveyor as the iron ore drops into the 
ship, and there is no dust there at all.  

Hon Dee Margetts:  You can thank Hon Robin Chapple for that.  He did all that work to make sure that the 
problem was recognised.  

Hon M.J. CRIDDLE:  I can tell Hon Dee Margetts that I did a fair bit of work as well, because I was actually 
involved.  

Hon Dee Margetts:  Not without Hon Robin Chapple’s research.  

Hon M.J. CRIDDLE:  I was involved in the project, so I do know something about it, and this new development.  
I am happy to thank anybody at all, but I can assure Hon Dee Margetts that the bottom line is that there is very 
little pollution.  

Hon Dee Margetts:  Where do you think your department got its advice from?  

Hon M.J. CRIDDLE:  Hon Dee Margetts is very aggressive this evening.  What is her problem?  

Hon Dee Margetts:  I know, but I also know the work that Hon Robin Chapple put in.  

Hon M.J. CRIDDLE:  I am just saying that the project is an absolute model of the way such a project should 
operate, and that there is no problem whatsoever with dust in that area.   

Hon Dee Margetts:  It would not have happened without the community insisting.   

Hon M.J. CRIDDLE:  Let us just say that an excellent project is going ahead, and it is a typical example of 
industry and the people of the community working together to get it up without any detriment to anybody.  At 
times it was not appreciated that projects such as this can go ahead and that with cooperation, we can maintain a 
very clean environment.  That is all I am saying.  There is no need to overemphasise the fact that any one person 
has worked hard, to the exclusion of other people.  Everybody was involved.  Sometimes we do get carried away 
with those sorts of arrangements.  The Esperance project is a model for the way things should be done.  I am 
very pleased to see that the work is continuing.  The project there will be of enormous benefit to anybody in that 
area.  Koolyanobbing is west of the goldfields, but there will be benefits for that whole area.  The project is 
being built up towards eight million tonnes; the railway line and the port are being developed.  I hope that that 
sort of funding arrangement, along with the one in Albany, where berth 6 will be used for woodchips, will create 
enormous benefits in that area.  There is also the project being put together at the Mirambeena Industrial Park in 
Albany.  There is also a need to develop the port of Broome.  The finance for these projects should be made 
available by the Government, because of the enormous potential benefits.  In Broome, the development of the 
gas industry is outstripping the ability of the port to handle it.  With the navy also going in there, we need to 
make sure that the federal Government and the State Government join together in that project and extend the 
wharf. 
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Other projects will be enhanced by the Narngulu to Geraldton rail link.  The other spin-off is the foreshore 
development.  I have always said that Geraldton should smile at the sea, and this is a great opportunity to do that.  
A plan has been developed with the assistance of some federal funding - about $180 000.  The City of Geraldton 
is developing that plan, with community consultation.  The local people have now embraced that project, after 
some earlier consternation.  The mayor and the chief executive officer of the city are examining the possibilities 
of putting together a plan to benefit the people of Geraldton, and heaven knows the people of Geraldton certainly 
want some funds to be spent in that area, so that some of the empty shops can be filled up. I am very pleased to 
see this piece of legislation come forward.  With the foreshore enhancement, the deepening of the port, the rail 
and road corridor, and the links to the east, the whole region will certainly flourish.  I am concerned that the first 
stage has been put back two years from when I think it should have commenced, but that is a decision of the 
Government, and the people of Geraldton will make a decision on whether they are comfortable with that 
outcome.  There was some disquiet about it at the recent economic summit, but from my point of view I am very 
pleased to see that this project will go ahead.   

HON N.F. MOORE (Mining and Pastoral - Leader of the Opposition) [9.56 pm]:  I would like to make a 
comment on the progress of the Bill rather than its content.  Schedule 1 refers to a map designated as Main 
Roads Western Australia drawing No 0060-028-1.  I understand that in the Legislative Assembly, when this Bill 
was debated, the map referred to in the schedule was not tabled.  I would like to obtain from you, Mr President, 
an assurance that the incompetence of the Minister for Planning and Infrastructure, in failing to table that map as 
part of the legislative process, will in no way invalidate this legislation, which we have all heard is very 
important.  I would appreciate your advice on whether, from the point of view of this Chamber, the failure of the 
minister to do what was required in the Legislative Assembly has any effect on the progress of the Bill.  

The PRESIDENT:  I will actively consider that question between now and when we next meet.  

HON G.T. GIFFARD (North Metropolitan - Parliamentary Secretary) [9.57 pm]:  I thank all the members who 
have contributed for their support for the Bill.  I should briefly address a few issues.  The first, raised by Hon Bill 
Stretch, not directly related to the Bill, but nonetheless relevant, dealt with the deepening of the port.  I thank 
him for drawing my attention to that matter.  I am advised that the deepening of the port is currently being 
looked at by the Geraldton Port Authority.  The Government anticipates that the port authority will produce 
some sort of report on the viability and cost of that project, and expects that, in the fullness of time, the matter 
will be raised with the Government.  At present there is nothing before the Government, but that is not to say that 
there will not be in the future.  In relation to the start and completion dates, members will be aware that the State 
Government recently gave a commitment to construct stage 1 of the southern transport corridor, which will 
enable the construction of this railway line, which is the purpose of this Bill.  The commitment of funds from the 
Government will also provide for the rail component and the roadworks west of the new North West Coastal 
Highway roundabout.  Hon Murray Criddle has alluded to that, and also referred to the timetables currently 
before the Government.  The tender process will begin in July 2002, and the design and construction contract 
will be awarded in March 2003.  The question of the roadworks east of the North West Coastal Highway 
roundabout will be a matter for stage 2 of the project.   

Hon W.N. Stretch:  Completion dates?  

Hon G.T. GIFFARD:  Those are the dates I have.  The rail component, and the roadworks west of the North 
West Coastal Highway will be completed by the end of 2005.  

Debate adjourned, pursuant to standing orders.  

House adjourned at 10.00 pm 
__________ 

 


